LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 1

MONDAY 20 AUGUST 2007 AT 2.00pm

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Farmer, Mrs Prest and Wilson.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Tootle was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute Member but was not required and left the meeting before the item was considered.

LSC1.01/07
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Mrs Prest be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 1 for this meeting.  Councillor Mrs Prest thereupon took the Chair.

LSC1.02/07
   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was received on behalf of Councillor Mrs Parsons.

LSC1.03/07

APPLICATION TO REVIEW A PREMISES LICENCE – GLOBE TAVERN, LONGTOWN

The Licensing Manager presented report LDS.63/06 regarding an application from Environmental Health to review the premises licence of the Globe Tavern, Bank Street, Longtown.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Manager, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings:

Applicant:

M Moir, Environmental Health, Carlisle City Council

Interested Party Representations:

Mr J Smith, Poppleston Allen, Solicitors representing the freehold owner

Mr R Nichol

Chief Inspector McFee - Cumbria Constabulary

Mr D A Brown – Premises Licence Holder, Globe Tavern, Longtown

Mr Tarbuck, Regional Operations Manager and Mr Dipaolo, Business Development Manager, on behalf of Pubfolio Limited were also in attendance.

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that an application had been received from Carlisle City Council Environmental Health, a Responsible Authority under the Licensing Act 2003, for the review of the premises licence relating to the Globe Tavern, Bank Street, Longtown.

The review related to the Prevention of Public Nuisance Licensing objective.

Following the advertising of the review, the following additional representations under the licensing objectives had been received from Cumbria Constabulary:

· Prevention of Crime and Disorder

· Prevention of Public Nuisance

· Protection of Children from Harm

The Licensing Manager advised that there had been representations from Mr Nichol, Mrs Story, Mr Knudsen, Mrs Thorburn, Mr & Mrs Johnston, Mr & Mrs Stoneley and Arthuret Parish Council all who lived in the vicinity of the Globe Tavern, Longtown.  They raised concerns regarding noise nuisance from music, bottles and glasses left by customers and fighting, disorder and vandalism.

The Licensing Manager then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which had a bearing on the application and would be taken into consideration when making a decision. 

The Environmental Health Officer, Ms Moir, then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application for a review, highlighting the following:

· Environmental Health had received various complaints soon after Mr Brown took over the premises;

· Environmental Health had met with Mr Brown and discussed the consequences of the review;

· Noise monitoring had continued after a noise abatement order had been served and there continued to be problems leading to Mr Brown breaching the notice;

· Other problems included refuse, until recently there had been a skip outside the premises which was overlooked by residential properties and which contained glasses and bottles;

· Refuse at the back of the premises had blocked the fire exit and the Fire Service had been called regarding the problems;

· Mr Brown did not make changes pro actively, he had to be told what was necessary.

In response to a Member’s question Ms Moir stated that there had been no complaints made to Environmental Health prior to Mr Brown becoming the licence holder.  She stated that a representation had been made at the time the licence was transferred under the Licensing Act, from a resident who was concerned there could be noise problems.

Chief Inspector McFee then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· Over three months there had been 22 reported disorder incidents at the premises, this was excessive compared to the incidents reported prior to Mr Brown taking over the premises;

· Mr Brown had a pattern of not responding to agency intervention.  The Police had met with Mr Brown on 29 May.  At that time Mr Brown gave a list of actions he was going to put in place including hiring door supervisors, training bar staff and zero tolerance to drugs.  Since the meeting the Police have noted that Mr Brown was frequently not on the premises.  

· Incidents had occurred as recently as July 2007 when the Police were called to clear the premises, as Mr Brown was not capable of doing so.  When the Police had cleared the premises Mr Brown allowed the customers back into the premises via a side door.

· The Police had lost confidence in Mr Brown as a premises licence holder;

· The premises had been broken into recently and money from the float and gaming machines had been taken;

· The skip outside the premises allowed the opportunity for an increase in violent crime and a potential for disorder;

· The premises had been there for many years, the problems were not with the premises but with Mr Brown.

In response to a Members questions Chief Inspector McFee stated that there had been very few problems with the premises before Mr Brown took over and she had no intelligence that any of the measurers proposed by Mr Brown had been implemented.

The Licensing Manager reported that Mr Nichol did not wish to make a verbal representation but would answer any questions.

In response to a question Mr Nichol stated that prior to Mr Brown taking over the premises he had not had any reason to complain about the premises.

Mr Smith, Poppleston Allen Solicitors, then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· Pubfolio held the freehold to the premises and so had a business interest in the premises;

· Prior to Mr Brown taking on the licence, Mrs Davidson had held the licence since 1996;

· Mr Brown was interviewed, had a credit check carried out and had previous experience in the trade.  He held a Personal Licence.

· Mr Dipaolo, Business Development Manager for Pubfolio Limited, had tried on several occasions to contact Mr Brown, through correspondence and telephone calls.  Mr Brown did not respond to Mr Dipaolo’s calls.  Mr Dipaolo visited the premises and followed up with letters reinforcing the consequences of the review;

· Poppleston Allen Solicitors had intended to make an application to seek forfeiture of the lease which for legal reasons could not commence until September.

In response to question’s Mr Tarbuck, Regional Operations Manager for Pubfolio Limited, stated that tenants were asked to prepare a business plan and were usually local people with local knowledge.  Pubfolio Limited offered new licensees support and guidance if requested but Mr Brown did not ask for assistance,

Mr Smith added that Mr Brown had worked in several premises but not managed a business of his own before.  Telephone calls by Pubfolio Limited to Mr Brown were not returned.

Mr Dipaolo stated that he had been present the day Mr Brown took over the licence and had made attempts to stay in touch.

Mr Brown did not have anything to say to the Sub-Committee.

In response to questions Mr Brown said that all of the staff at the premises held personal licences and he had taken no steps to resolve any of the problems outlined in the report or raised by representations.

In summing up Mr Smith handed the Sub-Committee two draft conditions that Pubfolio Limited would welcome to be attached to the Licence.

At 2.45pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3.10pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

This matter concerned an application by Carlisle City Council Environmental Health department to review the Premises Licence at the Globe Tavern, Bank Street, Longtown.

The sub committee has considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it has listened to the submissions made by:

1. Margaret Moir on behalf of Carlisle City Council

2. Chief Inspector McFee on behalf of Cumbria Constabulary

3. Jonathan Smith, Mr Tarbuck and Mr Dipaolo on behalf of Pubfolio Limited

4. Mr Nichol

5. Drew Brown

The Sub Committee has also considered written evidence in the form of statements from APS Dent, PC Hall, PC Goodwin, PS Senior, M Storey, M Knudsen, B Thoburn, Mr and Mrs Johnston, Mr and Mrs Stonely and Arthuret Parish Council and has taken account of this evidence.

The Sub Committee considers that all those interested parties who have made representations do live or work in the vicinity of the premises.

After careful consideration the Sub Committee has unanimously decided to revoke the Premises Licence and remove Drew Alexander Aitken Brown as designated premises supervisor and gives the following reasons:

1. The Sub Committee has had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular paragraphs 5.2.1 and 5.2.2, as well as the s182 Guidance.  It takes seriously any actions or omissions by the Licensee or its staff which undermines the licensing objectives.  It further views seriously any applications for review where the police have been called to attend to incidents of disorder at the Premises.  

2. The Sub Committee is satisfied that there is a clear connection between the Premises and public nuisance and crime and disorder, both within the Premises and in the immediate vicinity.

3. The Sub Committee is further of the opinion that persons under the age of 18 have been present in the bar in breach of the conditions attached to the Licence.

4. Members were therefore of the opinion that at least three of the licensing objectives, namely the protection of children from harm, the prevention of public nuisance and the prevention of crime and disorder, were not being met.

5. Members of the Sub Committee consider that the cause of this problem is the ineffective management and lack of control of the Premises Licence Holder, Mr Brown.  It considered whether alternative measures short of revocation could be applied and decided that no other measure would be appropriate.  It is not certain that Mr Brown would agree to transfer the Premises Licence as he has failed to engage with the Police, Environmental Health, the licensing officers or Pubfolio Limited.  Although the solicitors for Pubfolio Limited indicated an intention to seek forfeiture, such remedy is out of the control of the Sub Committee and indeed to a degree Pubfolio Limited.  

6. Accordingly, the Premises Licence is revoked and Mr Brown is removed as Designated Premises Supervisor.

The decision would be confirmed in writing and would include details of your right of appeal.

(The meeting ended at 3.15pm)

